MINUTES of the Annual Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 17th May 2021. 

PRESENT: Councillors G Addison, W Bond, P Goodyer, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters and S Peters.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson and District Councillor R J West
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Seven members of the public.
1.       ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
It was proposed by Councillor P Goodyer, duly seconded by Councillor S Peters and
RESOLVED

     that Councillor W Bond be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
(Councillor Bond will sign his Declaration of Acceptance of Office at the next ordinary meeting.)
Councillor Bond in the Chair.

2.      APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Peters, duly seconded by Councillor W Bond and 

RESOLVED

     that Councillor Paul Goodyer be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council for the   ensuing year.

(Councillor Goodyer will sign his Declaration of Acceptance of Office at the next ordinary   meeting.)
          3.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  An apology for absence from the meeting was received on behalf of Parish Councillor R Widdowson. 
  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.   Having been reminded    
to review their Register of Interests, Councillors reaffirmed that these remained unchanged.  
  Councillor Gordon Addison announced the resignation from office of his wife Joan.  He   
explained that Mrs Addison had been in ill health for some months and would no longer be 
able to attend meetings.   Mrs Addison had served as a Parish Councillor in Great Paxton for 
over 38 years.  The Chairman and Vice-Chairman paid tribute to the support Joan had given to 
Great Paxton over such a long time and requested that, on behalf of the Parish Council, their 
best wishes and appreciation for her unprecedented service be conveyed to her.  Councillors 
requested that a 
permanent token of their appreciation be presented to Mrs Addison.    
4. 
COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS & MEMBERS OF      THE PUBLIC
                     County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

                     The Chairman welcomed newly elected Councillor Ferguson to his first meeting.   Councillor Ferguson introduced himself by stating that he had been elected by a margin of 9 votes and was an independent Councillor.   He had served as a Town Councillor in St Neots for three years and had been elected as Mayor.   He had been honoured to attend the unveiling of the memorial to commemorate RAF Pilot Philip Cardell last Saturday.  He added that the Conservatives had lost control of the County Council on 6th May which would now be overseen by a coalition of political groups.   Councillor Ferguson looked forward to serving the Parish Council and to his involvement in village life.  
                     District Councillor Richard West
Councillor West opened his address by expressing how sad he was to learn of the resignation of Mrs Addison.  He added his tribute to the contribution she had made to Great Paxton over many years.  Councillor West congratulated Councillor Ferguson on his election to the office of County Councillor adding that he felt confident that they would be able to work well together in the interests of the Parish.    
He was honoured to have attended the events held to commemorate the life of Pilot Philip Cardell and thanked all those involved in making the arrangements.  Particularly poignant to him was the Spitfire Fly Past as this evoked, in his mind, the spirit of the times.

Rather than pre-empt his appointments at the District Council’s Annual Meeting, Councillor West suggested that he would report these at the July meeting.  

Public Comments
  There were no public comments on this occasion.
           5.       MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 15th March 2021 were approved as a     correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the next ordinary meeting.  
           6.       ALLOCATION OF RESPONSIBILITIES
  After a review of the issues/areas currently under consideration by the Parish Council, it was, 

  RESOLVED

that responsibility be allocated to the following Councillors for specific areas of the Council’s business –

i. Saxon Green           
                                       Councillors G Addison/P Goodyer
ii. Recreation Ground                                             Councillor G Addison
iii. Parish Paths                                                         Councillor S Peters
iv. Trees                                                                     Councillor R Widdowson
v. Highways 


                          All Councillors
vi. Planning & Building                                            All Councillors
vii. Facebook Page/Website                                   Councillor P Goodyer

viii. Parish Magazine Liaison                                    Councillor Mrs J Peters

ix. Speed watch
                                                    Councillor Mrs J Peters
x. Climate Change/Emergency                             Councillor Mrs J Jackson
                       Having acknowledged that work towards creating a ‘Dementia Friendly Community’ had been 
          impacted by the pandemic, it was suggested that a village resident working in the field could 
          be invited to present to a future meeting.  

            7.        COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND POLICIES/PROCEDURES
                        Having had the opportunity to review the Parish Council’s policies and procedures, it was, 
                        RESOLVED

                            
that the following policies, procedures and documents be approved and adopted for the ensuing year –

i Standing Orders

ii Financial Regulations

iii Code of Conduct for Members

iv Dispensation Procedures Guide

v Complaints Procedure

vi Retention & Disposal Policy & Appendix

vii Model Publication Scheme

viii Information & Data Protection Policy

ix Equality Policy

x Safeguarding Policy

xi Health & Safety Policy

xii Risk Management Policy

xiii Social Media & Electric Communication Policy

xiv Press & Media Policy

xv Grants Award Policy
xvi Grievance Procedure; and
xvii Operation London Bridge.
              8.      INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2020/21
   The Clerk reported that the Council’s Internal Auditor had confirmed that all control objectives had been achieved during the financial year 2020/21 ‘in all significant respects, to a standard adequate to meet the needs of’ the Parish Council, that payments had been properly supported by receipts, expenditure had been authorised as appropriate and VAT had accounted for.   Mention had been made, however, of the advantages of ‘online banking’ particularly at a time when it was difficult to conduct Council business ‘face to face’ and although commending use of a Council Debit Card for this purpose, the Council was reminded of the importance of Paragraph 6.11 of the Financial Regulations i.e., that the upper limit for payments without authority was £500.   Having commended the report of the Internal Auditor, recognised the success of its financial management over a difficult period and noted that the Chairman/Vice-Chairman would take action to enable authorisation of payments ‘online’   it was, 
                    RESOLVED

  that the report of the Internal Auditor for the Council Year 2020/21 be received and LGS Services be appointed to undertake the task again in 2021/22.
             9.       ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2020/21                    

                  a.  Annual Governance Statement 2020/21
Having received a copy of the Annual Governance & Accountability Return for the year ended 31st March 2021 (which included the conclusions of the Internal Auditor) (a copy of which had been circulated in advance of the meeting), and considered and responded ‘yes’ to each of the accounting statements in turn, the Parish Council, 


          RESOLVED
               that the accounting statements be agreed, and the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible  Finance Officer be authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.

               b.     Accounting Statements 2020/21

                       The Clerk explained that, as neither the Parish Council’s income nor expenditure had 
 exceeded £25,000 in the financial year 2020/21, there was an opportunity to seek exemption from the Limited Assurance Review conducted by an External Auditor under Audit Regulations.    Therefore, it was,  

                        RESOLVED

that the accounting statements for 2020/21 be approved and the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible Finance Officer be authorised to sign the Certificate of Exemption (Part 2) on behalf of the Parish Council for submission to the External Auditor.
10.       LHI APPLICATION 2020/21
             As no recent update had been received from the County Council on the proposed MVAS, Street Lighting upgrade or potential site meeting, the Clerk was requested to chase progress.   
             Councillor Goodyer reported that it had been suggested to him that the Parish Council might consider canvassing resident interest in raising the precept for one year only to meet the cost of improved street lighting and thus to help bring forward the traffic calming measures.   The Chairman suggested that this could be considered at the appropriate time and once a response on scheme costs had been received from the County Council.  
11.        COLLEGE FARM FOOTPATH: FOOTPATHE RE-ORGANISATION

              The Parish Council was reminded that Robert Lenton had attended their meeting in 

            December 2020 to describe the proposed changes to the footpaths around College Farm.   At 
            that time, Councillors had indicated their support for the proposals.   As part of the        
 
            consultation process required under the Highways Act 1980, the Parish Council had now 

            been formally consulted by the County Council on the proposals (a copy of the letter and 
            
            scheme map had been circulated to Councillors in advance of the meeting). Subject to   
     
            clarification that the new footpaths would not become ‘permissive, it was,
               RESOLVED  
                     that the proposed Public Footpath Creation and Extinguishment Orders around College Farm, Great Paxton be supported.
12.          REPORT BACK ON ‘WALKABOUT’ WITH CCC HIGHWAYS OFFICER

                The Clerk reported on the outcome of a meeting held with Councillors Mrs Peters and Widdowson and Ian Winfield, CCC Highways Officer during which issues of concern in the Parish previously raised by Councillors and residents were highlighted and discussed.   A copy of the Notes taken, including solutions agreed, during the walk had been circulated to Councillors.  

                Comments were made about the temporary traffic lights in the High Street, and it was assumed that these would remain in place until Cadent Gas Services had concluded their works.  Regarding potholes in London Lane and the understanding that these would again be repaired by the ‘Dragon Patch’ Machine, Councillor Ferguson undertook to follow up and report back on concerns about the quality and cost effectiveness of pothole repairs generally given that the County Council appeared to have to repeat repair work at the same locations.    
13.          REPORTS ON MEETINGS
· Demand Response Transport for St Neots & Huntingdon

· Central Area Community Forum

· Great Ouse Valley Trust AGM

                           All meetings held in April.  Nothing notable to report.  Information from the Great Ouse 


Valley Trust had been forwarded to Gaynor Christie.
           14.         PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON APPLICATION FOR THE ERECTION OF WAR MEMORIAL, 

 HOLY TRINITY CHURCH, CHURCH LANE, (21/00057/FUL)
                            The Parish Council was pleased to note that the application for the erection of a war 


  memorial had been approved by the District Council on 7th May 2021.   Councillors were 

  hopeful that an official unveiling would take place next year.
           15.           REQUEST FOR SUPPORT: RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE
      Having received a letter from the Chair of the Recreation Ground Committee (a copy of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors) describing the activities of the football club and the progress made by the community allotments over the past year and having been advised of the impact of the pandemic on the opportunity to raise funds, it was,
       RESOLVED 
that a one-off grant of £1500 be awarded to the Recreation Ground Committee and that the amount approved be reviewed again once the Council becomes aware of the costs that might need to be met to improve street lighting.  
           16.            ANNUAL INSPECTION – ROSPA

   Councillors received the Safety Inspection Report on Saxon Green Play Area prepared by     RoSPA on behalf of the Parish Council.  A copy of the report had been circulated, in advance. Although satisfied that the majority of items raised had been identified as ‘low risk’, Councillors recognised that the issues identified were caused by poor drainage, the accumulation of surface water, subsequent ground erosion and damage to surface matting.   Councillor Mrs J Peters reported that a local farmer had indicated that he would be prepared to dig out the adjacent ditch to assist water flow but that the play area itself needed more specialist work.   After discussion and having identified several builders in the parish that might be able to offer advice and assistance, Councillors agreed to forward names and contact details to the Clerk to enable further enquiries to be made.  Whereupon, it was  
   RESOLVED

 that the Play Area Safety Inspection Report be received and placed on the Parish Council’s website for information.
     17.     SAXON GREEN: ROUTINE INSPECTION, NEW ADULT GYM & PLAY EQUIPMENT AND    SURFACE DRAINAGE/GROUND WORKS TO ADJACENT DITCH

                       No routine matters to report.  The Clerk reported that schemes had been costed and designed to provide new adult gym equipment and a new children’s play item but that it would be unwise for these to proceed until drainage problems within the play space had been resolved and surface works undertaken. See previous Minute.

                       The Clerk undertook to forward details of the adult gym equipment to a resident.  

       18.          UPDATES

a. Community Shop - On behalf of the shop, Andy Wylde reported that opening hours had   been extended from 3rd May.  Turnover had been good in March but not so favourable in April as it appeared that people had resumed their former shopping habits.  The opportunity had been taken to have a spring clean.  

b. Speed watch - No further update.  Still awaiting site meeting with CCC on traffic calming measures.
c. Bus Shelter: Replacement Panels - Work completed.  All Panels had been replaced with safety material. 
d. Welcome Pack: Progress - On initial investigation this was proving to be a bigger task than originally envisaged as there was lots going on in the village.   Information had been collected and it was hoped to hold a meeting soon to discuss how to take the project forward and ensure the information collated was kept up to date.  Ultimately it would prove to be an asset to new residents online and in print.
e. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Update - Nothing to report.
f. Highways, footpaths, trees etc - Nothing new to report.

 19.            FINANCE MATTERS       
  Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 17th May and the card   payments since the last meeting, it was

                       RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved – 
                             26th March: Office 365 Home Subscription (Automatic Renewal)*       £79.99



  30th March: Grounds Maintenance Contract (CGM Group)*                  £260
                             21st April: Play Safety Limited (Annual Inspection)                                   £94.80



  27th April: Grounds Maintenance Contract (CGM Group)*                     £260
                             1st May: Grounds Maintenance Contract (CGM Group)                          £260



   6th May: Easiprint (May/June)                                                                     £100



   6th May: Mr J Lafferty (Bus Shelter Repair Materials)                             £25   



   13th May: LGS Services: Internal Audit                                                       £90  



   13th May: Balfour Beatty Street Lighting Maintenance                           £144.90

                              Reimbursement: Councillor Mrs J Peters (Bus Shelter Repairs &           £239.24

                              Panels) 

                              Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of travelling expenses                              £39.60

                              (Mileage {Great Paxton x 4 visits @.45p per mile and return visit

                              to Internal Auditor in Highfields Caldecote = 48 miles})                                                                                                                     

                              Parish Clerk - Quarterly working from home allowance                            £97                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                              Parish Clerk - Salary from 19th March to 17th May (9 weeks)                 £650.03                                     

                              HMRC: (PAYE – Parish Clerk)(includes .10p fee for online                        £163.67

                              Payment).              
b. that Councillor R Widdowson be appointed to verify and sign the Bank Reconciliation statements.
                 20.       DATE OF MEETINGS IN 2021
     RESOLVED

         that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 5th July, 20th September, 18th October and 29th November 2021 at 8pm.  
                                                           Chairman

